
















The Department considers that staff can enhance their personal development 
through the following means: 

• On the job training. 
• Attendance at relevant training courses conducted by outside organizations. 
• In-house training sessions and courses. 
• Attendance at relevant seminars and conferences. 
• Attachments to other Parliaments. 

During the year, Mr. G.S. Jackson, Clerk of the Papers, was again granted study leave 
to pursue a course at La Trobe University leading to a Masters Degree in Policy and 
Law. 

Visits undertaken 

The Clerk of the Legislative Council attended a meeting of Upper House Clerks at 
Parliament House, Canberra, during July, 1990, held for the purpose of discussing 
matters of procedural and administrative interest in the operations of Parliament. 

Conference attendance 

The 22nd Regional Conference of Presiding Officers and Clerks which had been 
scheduled for June, 1991 was postponed until July, 1991. 

The Clerk-Assistant attended a conference in Canberra on Senate Committees and 
Responsible Government in October, 1990 and took the opportunity to discuss 
matters of mutual interest with officers of the Senate in the period immediately 
following this conference. 

Parliamentary Officers Agreement 

After extended negotiations agreement was finally reached on the First Parliamentary 
Officers Agreement with the Victorian Public Service Association. The Agreement 
came into operation on 1 January, 1991 and provided for major changes in some of 
the work practices which had existed for many years, including an extension in hours 
of duty and the adoption of a new formula for the calculation of overtime payments. 

In accordance with the Agreement a Review Committee was also established for the 
purpose of hearing any appeals against recommendations regarding staff 
appointments and in relation to transfers, deferral of salary increments, 
reclassifications and all forms of leave. It may also consider the application of the 
Agreement in cases where doubt has arisen. The independent Chairman of the 
Committee is Mr. G.C. Rodgers and the Parliamentary management representative is 
Mr. W.R. Tunnecliffe, Clerk-Assistant of the Legislative Council. 

Following implementation of the Agreement the Parliamentary Departments also 
agreed to the appointment of a Parliament House Consultative Committee. This 
Committee comprises representatives of management of the five Departments and 
the relevant unions. It meets monthly and its role is to promote harmonious 
industrial relations in the Parliament, and to provide a forum for central 
consultation between the Parliamentary Departments and the unions. It may 
consider any matter of general significance to Parliament staff on terms and 
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conditions of employment. The Department is represented on this Committee by the 
Cler k-Assistan t. 

Attendant staff classifications 

In keeping with an undertaking given to the Victorian Public Service Association on 
settlement of the Parliamentary Officers Agreement relevant Public Service 
classifications were attached to doorkeeper positions in the Department. At the same 
time the gratuities which had previously applied in relation to certain Senior 
Doorkeeper positions were absorbed in the new salary scales and the title 
"Doorkeeper" was abolished in favour of the title "Parliamentary Attendant". 

The revised structure affords the Department the opportunity of rotating staff 
between posts and offers the potential to enhance skills and improve delivery of 
services. 

Review of attendant positions 

In conjunction with settlement of the Parliamentary Officers Agreement a specific 
Review Committee was also established to assess a work value claim under the 
Structural Efficiency Principle made by the VPSA in relation to attendant and related 
positions. 

The Usher of the Black Rod was the department's management representative and 
Mr. W.R. McKenzie was the VPSA's departmental employee representative on this 
Committee. 

The Committee met on five occasions and submitted ,its report and the Association's 
claim to management in March 1991. On the basis of the evidence presented to it the 
Department, together with the Department of the Legislative Assembly, was unable to 
support the claim but agreed to refer the matter to the Public Service Board for a 
category review. 

Ministerial Transport Officer 

By letter dated 24 August, 1990 the Premier informed Mr. President that responsibility 
for the provision of his motor vehicle and transport officer would be transferred from 
the Department of the Premier and Cabinet to the Department of the Legislative 
Council from 9 September, 1990. 

No consultation occurred prior to this advice and the matter was subsequently taken 
up by Mr. President with a view to securing a reversal of the decision on the grounds 
of both economy and efficiency. Despite further consideration of the matter no 
change was made. 

The Ministerial Transport Officer is now seconded to the department from the 
Department of the Premier and Cabinet which has retained responsibility for 
recruitment, induction and training. 
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Whilst provision was made in the 1990-91 departmental budget to cover the costs 
arising as a result of this unilateral transfer of responsibility there is some doubt as to 
whether future appropriations will be adequate to cover unexpected costs, particularly 
those relating to the provision of relief drivers and vehicles. 

President's Secretary 

By agreement with the Department of the Legislative Assembly, this position which 
had formed part of that department's establishment for many years was transferred to 
the Department of the Legislative Council. 

Committee Clerks 

With the concurrence of the Chairmen's Panel the title of Committee Secretary was 
changed to that of Executive Officer during the year. 

COMPUTERIZATION 

During the year the Department continued its move to computerization with an 
increase in the availability of terminals to appropriate staff. Staff have been able to 
utilise the new technology, a matter which was made significantly easier by the user 
friendly interface of the Apple Macintosh architecture. 

An active star network has now been established for the Council terminals and 
printers at Parliament House - a task which was not without its difficulties and which 
involved great commitment and the dedication of much private time to its successful 
completion on the part of Mr. G.S. Jackson and Ms. A.V. Agosta. 

Additional material produced in "camera-ready" form for the Government Printer 
included the Minutes of the Proceedings, Divisions in Committee and Unanswered 
Questions on Notice. The additional savings to Parliamentary Printing are estimated 
at $10,000 per annum. 

The Department hopes to connect its network to the Legislative Assembly and 
Hansard networks during 1991-92. 
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FINANCIAL STATEMENT AND STATISTICAL INFORMATION 

The financial statement for the year 1990-91 appears as Appendix C to this report. 
Whilst detailed figures appear in the Appendix, a breakdown of expenditure for the 
Legislative Council on a percentage basis is depicted in the chart below. 

LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 
EXPENDITURE 1990-91 

Parliamentary 
Printing 3.46% 

Parliamentary 
Committees 

12.88% 

Pay-roll Tax 
5.38% 

General 
Expenses 

1.74% 

Staff Salaries, 
Payments & 
Allowances 

11.68% 

"Excluding Ministers. 

Members'Salaries 
& Allowances" 
k' 64.86% 

Supplementary information in relation to stores, outstanding employee benefits and 
non-current physical assets appears in Appendices 0 and E. 

Statistics in relation to sittings of the House appear in Appendix F, which also 
includes information aimed at providing some indication as to the work required of 
the Department in this area of its activities. 
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COMMITTEES 

Of the five Joint Investigatory Committees established in 1982 the Department is 
responsible for the administration of the Natural Resources and Environment 
Committee, Public Bodies Review Committee and Social Development Committee. 
Statistics regarding the activities of these Committees are included in Appendix G. 

The Department also provides secretarial support for the Printing and Standing 
Orders Committees, for any Select Committees established by the Council and, in 
rotation with the Department of the Legislative Assembly, for any Joint Select 
Committees which may be appointed. No Select Committees were appointed by the 
Council during 1990-91. 

Research staff classifications 

At its meeting on 4 December, 1990 the Chairmen's Panel concluded that it was 
desirable to review all research positions with a view to ensuring that an equivalent 
and consistent public service classification could attach to each position. The Public 
Service Board was accordingly asked to conduct this evaluation. 

The Board presented its findings to the Presiding Officers late in May 1991 and at its 
meeting on 23 May, 1991 the Chairmen's Panel unanimously adopted the findings of 
the review. It is expected that the recommendations will be implemented in respect 
of all future appointments. 

Lease at Nauru House 

Reference was made in the last annual report to the centralization of all Joint 
Investigatory Committees on the 19th level at Nauru House. As a consequence of 
that decision, and in line with a change in Government policy, the Ministry of 
Finance, by letter dated 23 April, 1991, indicated that it considered that all expenditure 
associated with the accommodation of Parliamentary Committees should be met by 
the Parliament. It was envisaged that this arrangement would commence on 1 July 
1991, and it was contended that it would bring the Committees into line with the 
practice which had applied in respect of other agencies since July 1990. 

At a meeting held on 21 May, 1991 between the Clerks of Committees of both Houses, 
all Committee Executive Officers and officers from the Ministry of Finance to discuss 
the proposal it was learned for the first time - much to the surprise of all 
Parliamentary staff present - that the lease on the 19th level at Nauru House had 
already been renegotiated by the Department of Labour. The former lease had been 
due to expire on 30 June, 1992 but that Department had already entered into a new 
lease until the end of 1995. Parliamentary staff, upon seeking further details from the 
Ministry, were informed at a subsequent meeting on 27 May that the Parliament had 
inadvertently been overlooked by the Department of Labour in renegotiating the 
lease on the adjacent floors at Nauru House with the Industrial Relations 
Commission. However, although the Ministry was apologetic about what had 
occurred, the Parliament's officers were informed that it was not possible to alt.~<~Jh~ .. 
arrangement that had been entered into by the Department of Labour. / ;-;:'" ".C-'i<i;:~" 

.( /t 
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It is a matter of great concern that the renegotiation of the lease until 1995 occurred 
without reference to the Parliament. As matters stood at 30 June, 1991 the 
Committees faced the prospect of being forced to spend a further four and a half years 
in accommodation which had for some time been regarded as inadequate. It is 
particularly disturbing at a time when there is an abundance of high standard office 
accommodation available in Melbourne at highly competitive rates and is not in the 
best interests of the Parliament and its Joint Investigatory Committees. 

The matter was still to be resolved at the end of the year under review. 

STANDING ORDERS COMMITTEE 

During the year the Standing Orders Committee met on one occasion to consider 
various proposals. No reports were made to the House~ 

PRINTING COMMITTEE 

No meetings of the Printing Committee were held during the year. 



INTER-DEPARTMENTAL COMMITTEES 

Contrary to the position in some other Parliaments, there is a high degree of co­
operation between the Parliamentary Departments in Victoria, particularly the two 
"House" Departments - the Department of the Legislative Council and the 
Department of the Legislative Assembly. This co-operation is reflected at many levels 
and is particularly evident in the case of Inter-departmental Committees whose 
charter impinges on all Parliamentary Departments. 

In addition, there are also a number of meetings of the permanent heads of the 
Parliamentary Departments. As has been the case in recent years, there were several 
of those meetings during 1990-91, held for the purpose of discussing a wide range of 
matters and arriving at a consensus on issues of common interest across departments. 
The permanent heads also continued to meet as required with the Presiding Officers, 
particularly in relation to budgetary matters. 

The Inter-Departmental Committees on which the Department is represented include 
the following: 

• Working Party on Staff Conditions 

The Clerk of the Legislative Council continued to represent the Department on this 
Working Party which, as reported earlier, completed its task during the year under 
review. 

• Occupational Health and Safety Committee 

The Usher of the Black Rod is the Department's management representative on this 
Committee and Mr. W.R. McKenzie is the employee representative. 

The Committee held five meetings during the period covered by this Report. Its 
main aim is to facilitate co-operation between the Parliamentary Departments and 
their employees in developing and implementing measures designed to ensure the 
health and safety of employees at work. Issues raised and discussed by the Committee 
during the reporting period included smoking in the workplace, screen-based 
equipment, a sick-bay room and first-aid training. 

• Steering Committee on Information Technology Project 

This Steering Committee comprising the permanent heads of the Parliamentary 
Departments met through the year to discuss a range of matters which included 
completion of phase 1 of the Information Technology Project, preliminary work on 
phase 2 and staffing arrangements for the Information Technology Unit. 

• Joint Technological Change Standing Committee 

The Clerk-Assistant is the Department's representative on this Committee and is 
presently its Chairman. It was established following the signing of the Technological 
Change Agreement between the Parliamentary Departments, the Victorian Public 
Service Association and the Australian Journalists Association. The main role of the 
Committee, which consists of both management and union representatives, is to 
ensure that there is appropriate consultation with staff on technological change and 
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on its implementation and operation. As a matter of practice members of staff 
requiring information or having queries concerning technological change are 
encouraged to seek the advice of Committee members. 

The Manager of the Information Technology Unit at Parliament House now attends 
all meetings of the Committee to advise it on the progress of the Information 
Technology Project. During the year under review the Committee met on five 
occasions. 

• Building Emergency and Evacuation Committee 

In August 1989, a Building Emergency and Evacuation Committee was formally 
established to deal with emergency situations arising at Parliament House. 

The Usher of the Black Rod is the JOint Chief Controller (together with the Serjeant­
at-Arms) and the Housekeeper is the Deputy Joint Chief Controller (together with the 
Principal Attendant, Legislative Assembly). 

The Committee has control over the Building Emergency Staff, which comprises 
seventeen area wardens, eleven door wardens, five "first-aiders" and two plant 
operators. An important aspect of its operation is the conduct of regular fire drills 
and evacuation practices during each year. 

During the period under review those drills were carried out at apprOximately 6 
monthly intervals. Limited funding prevented more extensive training of the 
Building Emergency Staff and inhibited the purchase of some appropriate equipment. 
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ACTIVITIES EXTENDING BEYOND HOUSE AND COMMITTEE 
SERVICES 

The Department is involved in arranging and/or assisting in the provision of a range 
of ancillary services to the Parliament all of which entail a considerable amount of 
work and commitment of resources. During the year under review these included -

• Parliament Week 

The fourth Parliament Week was conducted from 1 to 5 October 1990 to coincide with 
the school holiday period. Its aims were again three-fold: 

.. To foster discussion on the meaning of Parliamentary democracy and the 
rights and responsibilities of all citizens in a democracy. 

.. To focus on the history and on-going nature of Constitutional and 
Parliamentary reform in Victoria. 

.. To increase public awareness of the role of Parliament. 

To mark Parliament Week five conducted tours of Parliament House were held each 
day taking in Queen's Hall, both Chambers, the Premiers' Gallery, Library and 
Legislative Council Committee Room. The event was once again advertised in the 
press and a large number of visitors were shown through the building. 

• YMCA Youth Parliament 

A special feature of Parliament Week was the fourth YMCA Youth Parliament. The 
1I0pening Ceremony" was held in the Legislative Council Chamber on 3 October 1990 
with the Youth Parliament itself being conducted in the Legislative Assembly 
Chamber on 3 and 4 October and jointly presided over by the President of the 
Legislative Council and the Speaker of the Legislative Assembly. Over the two days 
young persons forming both a "Government" and "Opposition" debated a series of 
"Bills" on issues such as prevention of cruelty to animals, decriminalization of 
cannabis, legalization of casinos in Victoria, drug awareness, review of the sentencing 
system and recycling. The debates were conducted in accordance with Parliamentary 
procedure and, at the conclusion of the event, all of the "Bills" passed were presented 
to the Parliamentary Secretary of the Cabinet, the Hon R A Jolly, MP, at a reception in 
Queen's Hall. Arrangements for the Youth Parliament were handled by the Usher of 
the Black Rod and Serjeant-at-Arms who both performed the Table duties in 
conjunction with other Parliamentary Officers, a useful staff training exercise in itself. 

• Open Day 

On Sunday, 10 March 1991 the Parliament again held its annual "Open Day" as part of 
the 1991 Moomba Festival. Staff from all Parliamentary Departments provided 
support on the day. This year, the theme focussed on the passage of legislation -
photographs and other explana tory material on the passage of the 1984 Adoption 
legislation being displayed. 



Both Chambers, Queen's Hall and the Library, as well as the Parliament Gardens, 
were open to the public and in excess of 6,500 visitors were in attendance. 

• Education Week 

During the year under review, Parliament House was also used as the venue for the 
launch of State Education Week 1991. 

The building was opened on Sunday 26 May 1991 to approximately 3,000 visitors and 
participants who were conducted on special tours by staff of the House Departments. 

• Govemment luncheons and receptions 

The Department assisted in providing services for the following functions staged in 
Queen's Hall: 

.. Reception in honour of the Prime Minister of Malta. 

.. Reception to meet delegates attending the Silver Jubilee Conference of the 
Australian Psychological Society. 

.. Reception in honour of athletes and officials participating in the 3rd National 
Special Olympic Games. 

.. Reception for dignitaries attending the Metropolis '90 Congress. 

.. Melbourne Cup Carnival Reception. 

.. Reception in honour of the Deputy President of the African National 
Congress. 

.. Reception to thank persons associated with the Melbourne Olympic 
Candidature 1996. 

.. Reception for representatives of the Ethnic Communities in Victoria. 

.. Reception to meet trades people attending the Work Skill Expo '90. 

In addition to the above functions, numerous other luncheons, dinners, book 
launches, exhibitions and other events were staged in Queen's Hall. 

• Official delegations 

A number of delegations visit the Parliament each year and special arrangements are 
usually made for their reception. During the period under review the Department 
assisted in arrangements for the reception of the following delegations: 

.. Aichi Prefectural Assembly. 

.. United Kingdom Parliament. 

.. Spanish Parliament. 

.. Republic of Indonesia Parliament. 

.. Hungarian Parliament. 

.. U.S.S.R. Parliament. 

.. European Parliament. 

.. Pakistan Parliament. 

.. Jiangsu Goodwill Delegation. 

.. Italian Parliament. 

.. Chinese Health Delegation. 
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• Individual visitors 

Official calls are also made by individual visitors on the Parliament from time to 
time, mainly diplomats of ambassadorial status. Ambassadorial calls are co-ordinated 
by the Usher of the Black Rod. During the year the following callers were received: 

• The Rt. Hon. Sir Geoffrey Howe, Q.c., M.P. 
• Ambassador of Chile. 
• Ambassador of Venezuela. 
• Ambassador of the Netherlands. 
• Ambassador of the United Soviet Socialist Republics. 
• High Commissioner for Sri Lanka. 
• High Commissioner for Malaysia. 
• Ambassador of Sweden. 
• Ambassador of the Philippines. 
• High Commissioner for Western Samoa. 
• Ambassador of Austria. 
• Ambassador of Egypt. 
• Ambassador of Fiji. 
• Ambassador of China. 
• The Rt. Hon. the Earl of Caithness. 
• High Commissioner for Bri tain. 
• High Commissioner for Singapore. 
• High Commissioner for India. 
• High Commissioner for Zimbabwe. 

Other less formal calls are made at short notice on occasions and the Department is 
able to assist in making those visitors welcome on behalf of the Parliament. 

• Council Chamber and meeting rooms 

Under policy determined by Mr. President, the Department deals with requests for the 
use of the Council Chamber and meeting rooms. Co-ordination of arrangements for 
meeting rooms and their servicing is handled by the Attendant staff under the 
direction of the Usher. In the year under review, the Council Chamber was used for 
the Grand Final of the Australian Schools Debating Championships and the YMCA 
Youth Parliament Opening Ceremony. 

Meeting rooms were again heavily utilised, particularly during sitting weeks. Use of 
the Legislative Council Committee Room <the most prominent facility) continued to 
increase - especially by our own Parliamentary Committees and, on occasions, those 
from other Parliaments. Users of the Council Committee Room during the year 
(other than Victorian Parliamentary Committees) included the following: 

• Shadow Cabinet. 
• House of Representatives Standing Committee on Community Affairs. 
• Australian Education Council. 
• House of Representatives Standing Committee on Environment, Recreation 

and the Arts. 
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It Parliament of Australia Parliamentary Standing Committee on Public 
Works. 

It House of Representatives Standing Committee on Community Affairs. 
It House of Representatives Standing Committee on Transport, 

Communications and Infrastructure. 
It Parliament of Australia Joint Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and 

Trade. 
It Parliament of Australia Joint Committee on the National Crime 

Authority. 
It New South Wales Legislative Council Standing Committee on Social 

Issues. 
It Consultative Committee of Women on Leisure and Recreation. 
It Office of Trade and Investment. 
It Commonwealth of Australia Joint Committee of Public Accounts. 
It House of Representatives Standing Committee for Long Term Strategies. 
It Victorian National Parks Association. 
It Coal Corpora tion of Victoria. 
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PUBLICATIONS 

The Department is responsible for the preparation and circulation of a number of 
Parliamentary publications. The major items are as follows: 

• Notice Papers, Minutes of the Proceedings and Divisions in Committee. 

These publications are directly related to the sittings of the House. During 
the year under review fifty editions of the daily Notice Paper, twenty 
editions of the weekly Minutes and four reports of Divisions in Committee 
were produced. 

• List of Members 

The list of Members is produced according to the extent of changes since 
the last issue. During 1990-91 two editions were produced and circulated. 

• Progress on Investigations and Ministerial Responses 

On behalf of the Parliament the Department produces the monthly report 
of progress on the investigations of Joint Investigatory Committees and the 
half-yearly summary of ministerial responses to reports of those 
Committees. During the period under review eleven editions of Progress 
on Investigations and two editions of Ministerial Responses were 
produced and circulated. 

• Register of Members' Interests 

By arrangement with the Department of the Legislative Assembly, the 
Clerk of the Legislative Council maintains the Register of Members' 
Interests and produces the regular summaries which are presented to the 
Parliament. During 1990-91 two summaries were prepared and Tabled in 
both Houses. A cumulative summary of returns as at 30 September 1990 
was also tabled during this period. 

• Bound Volumes 

• 

The Department also produces on a sessional basis bound volumes of the 
Minutes of the Proceedings and Bills introduced into the Legislative 
Council. During the year work was completed on the 1987-88 Minutes 
volume. There are no further volumes outstanding as the session which 
commenced in October 1988 is still continuing. 

Indexes 

As indicated last year, computerization has resulted in considerable 
advances in the work undertaken by Papers Office staff in the compilation 
of indexes relating to the proceedings of the Council. The index to the 
Minutes of the Proceedings, which is eventually bound with the Minutes 
of the Council, is circulated in-house on a regular basis and a detailed index 
to Parliamentary Papers continues to be maintained. 
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ISSUES IN THE YEAR AHEAD 

The Department faces another important year. Major issues to be dealt with include 
the following: 

• Strategic Management Review - With the proposed establishment of a Joint 
Select Committee to examine issues raised in the review it is appropriate to 
again stress the need for the Legislative Council to carefully scrutinise and 
consider any proposals which may emerge as a result of this process. It is 
essential in safeguarding the independence of the House that it retain control 
of its own staffing and annual expenditures, either through the existing 
means and safeguards vested on its behalf in Mr. President or by other 
appropriate mechanisms - the proposals of the review which would lead to 
some form of joint control of its resources, particularly its staffing and 
expenditure, are not in its best interests. 

• Budget - The Department can be expected to face increased demands to contain 
or reduce expenditure during difficult economic times. It will remain 
cognisant of the need for financial restraint whilst endeavouring to maintain 
the high standards of service which it provides. 

• Commonwealth Parliamentary Association - The commencement of the new 
financial year will see the transfer of responsibilities for administration of the 
Victoria Branch to the Departmen t. It looks forward to assuming this 
responsibility. 

APPRECIATION 

I am indebted to the staff of the Department for once again ensuring that our long­
established high standards have been maintained. Their efforts have been greatly 
appreciated and my thanks are extended to them for their contribution. 

C~.J 
A.V. Bray 
Clerk of the Legislative Council. 
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ROLE OF STAFF 

Clerks 

The main role of the Clerk is to provide policy, procedural and management advice 
to the President and Members of the Council on all matters relating to the 
proceedings of the Council and the Committees which it services. The Clerk is 
assisted by the Clerk-Assistant who, as Clerk of Committees, is also responsible for 
overseeing the operations of the Joint Investigatory Committees and other Select 
Committees administered by the Department. The Clerk is required to provide an 
accurate record of the decisions and proceedings of the Council and ensure that the 
passage of legislation is in accordance with legislative and procedural requirements. 
As permanent head he has overall responsibility for the financing, staffing and 
administration of the Department. He also acts as adviser on procedure to the 
Standing Orders Committee and the Clerk-Assistant serves as its Secretary. 

Usher of the Black Rod's Office 

The Usher of the Black Rod is the President's Executive Officer. Under the direction 
of the Clerk, the Usher assists in the day to day administration of the Department and, 
in particular, the supervision of the Housekeeper and Attendant staff. In addition to 
his ceremonial and Chamber duties he attends to a range of operational matters such 
as use of the Chamber and other meeting/function facilities, Members' 
accommodation, security, requisitions for supplies and maintenance, and Members' 
travel. 

Papers Office 

The Papers Office is the Department's single source of external administrative 
support to the Council Chamber during sittings of the House. It liaises extensively 
with Government Departments, the Victorian Government Printing Office and 
Parliamentary Counsel to ensure the timely presentation of documents to the House. 

The office is heavily involved in the preparation, checking, recording, printing and 
storage of the official records of the Legislative Council which encompass, amongst 
other things, Bills, amendments, questions on notice, Petitions, Minutes of the 
Proceedings and Notice Papers. It is responsible for the provision of Parliamentary 
documents and stationery to Members and is the general inquiry office for the public 
and government departments. 

The office also provides administrative support to the Department through the 
administration of its computer network, the processing and recording of 
departmental expenditure, the supply of equipment and stationery, and assistance to 
Parliamentary Committees. 

Attendant Staff 

Under the direction of the Usher, the Housekeeper manages and supervises a staff of 
eight attendants and two cleaners. This group is generally responsible for the daily 
cleaning and maintenance of offices and meeting rooms, toilets and other areas of the 
Council precincts, the provision of security and inquiry services and a daily courier 
service within and outside the building. 
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Attendant staff also provide services for the sittings of the House and at functions 
held at Parliament House. The Housekeeper, in particular, also plays a ceremonial 
role on Parliamentary occasions such as the Opening of Parliament and in greeting 
and escorting dignitaries on official calls at Parliament House. 

Committees 

Administrative support for the Joint Investigatory Committees is provided by an 
Executive Officer and word processing operators. Research support is provided 
through the appointment by each Committee of a Director of Research and other 
research staff who are usually engaged for shorter periods on an ad hoc basis. 

President's Slaff 

Mr. President is provided with a Secretary who is under the direction of the Clerk­
Assistant. Back-up support in her absence is provided by arrangement with the 
Department of the Legislative Assembly. 

A Ministerial Transport Officer is provided on secondment from the Department of 
the Premier and Cabinet. 
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OFFICER 

A.V. BRAY 

W.R. TUNNECLIFFE 

M. TRICARICO 

G.S. JACKSON 

H. M. DAVISON 

M. MARTIN 

Y.F. MEERWALD 

G.P. WADE 

I APPENDIX B I 
DEPARTMENT OF THE LEGISLATIVE COUNQL 

STAFF EMPLOYED DURING 1990-91" 

POSITION 

HOUSE 

Clerk of the 
Legislative Council 

Clerk-Assistant and 
Clerk of Committees 

Usher of the Black Rod 
and Clerk of the Records 

Clerk of the Papers 
and Assistant Clerk 
of Committees 

Assistant Clerk of the 
Papers 

Secretary 

Secretary 

Word Processing 
Operator 

On secondment to 
Guardianship and 
Administration Board 
from 29 July 1990 until 
3 February 1991. 
Transferred to 
Guardianship and 
Administra tion Board 
from 4 February 1991. 

On secondment to 
Ministry of Housing 
and Construction 
from 4 May 1990 until 
18 November 1990 

From 2 July 1990 

,. Unless otherwise shown, each person was in the employ of the Department at 1 July 
1990. 
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A.V. AGOSTA 

G.J.F. OLIVER 

c.J. QUINN 

D.J. BEVIS 

D.J. NEUMANN 

W.R. McKENZIE 

R.L. BOWMAN 

A.J.C. RYAN 

J.A. V ANDERSLUYS 

S. PASTRAS 

G.W. MILLS 

B. ROMEO 

P. KOUTOVAS 

G.J. BOOTH 

Secretary 

Assistant Clerk of the 
Papers 

Housekeeper 

Senior Parliamentary 
Attendant 

Parliamentary Attendant, 
Grade III 

Senior Doorkeeper 

Pa rlia menta ry Attenda nt, 
Grade III 

Parliamentary Attendant, 
Grade III 

Parliamentary Attendant, 
Grade II 

Parliamentary Attendant, 
Grade I 

Parliamentary Attendant, 
Grade I 

Parliamentary Attendant, 
Grade I 

General Hand 

General Hand 

Ministerial Transport Officer 

On secondment from 
the Legislative 
Assembly until 26 
August 1990 

From 27 August 1990 

Until 22 September 
1990 

From 26 March 1991 

On secondment to 
Ministry of Finance 
from 10 February 1991 

From 6 March 1990 

On secondment from 
Department of the 
Premier and Cabinet 
from 5 May 1991 

NATURAL RESOURCES AND ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE 

V. VELICKOVIC 

Q. FARMAR-BOWERS 

Executive Officer 

Director of Research 
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From 3 September 
1990 



B.s. NEWELL Research Officer From 4 February 1991 

C.M. MACDONALD Research Officer From 18 February 1991 
until 18 May 1991 

R.M. MacMAHON Word Processing 
Operator 

PUBLIC BODIES REVIEW COMMIITEE 

D.I. ALI Executive Officer 

c.J. WILCOX Director of Research From 6 August 1990 

J.M. DUFFY Research Officer 

J.L. ANDERSON Research Officer From 8 January 1990 

R. HINKLEY Clerical Officer From 22 April 1991 
until 4 June 1991 

J.A.HERCOG Word Processing Operator On secondment to 
Economic and Budget 
Review Committee 
from 17 September 
1990 

M. McLOUGHLIN Word Processing Operator From 3 May 1991 

SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 

G.H. WESTCOTT Executive Officer 

KB. WHITE Director of Research From 23 July 1990 

L.W. CRAZE Research Officer Until 19 September 
1990 

M.A. KELLY Research Officer From 24 September 
1990 

D.R. PLANT Research Officer From 1 November 
1990 until 31 May 1991 

L.J. GROGAN Word Processing 
Operator 

1. FONSECA Word Processing 
Operator 
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1989-90 
Actual 

591,710 
73,293 

270,768 
103,916 

1,039,687 

3,474,960 
2,916'" 

3,477,876 

196,728 
194,312 
238,081 
17,755 

646,876 

5,164,439 

LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 

FINANCIAL STATEMENT 1990-91 

EXPENDITURE 

ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES 

Salaries, payments and allowances 
General expenses 
Pay-roll tax 
Parliamentary printing 

MEMBERS 

Salaries and allowances 
Air and rail travel 

COMl\1I1TEES 

Natural Resources and Environment Committee 
Public Bodies Review Committee 
Social Development Committee 
Expenses of Select Committees 

TOT AL EXPENDITURE 

I APPENDIX C I 

1990-91 199()"91 
Budget Actual 

724,568 677,098 
105,452 100,665 
276,650 311,805 
92,500 200,451 " 

1,199,170 1,290,019 

3,657,752 3,695,926 
53,000 65,564 

3,710,752 3,761,490 

220,000 
230,000 
300,000 
50,000 

800,000 

5,709,922 

237,026 
222,212 
287,871 

747,109 

5,798,618 

"'Transferred from Department of the Premier and Cabinet on 1 April 1990. 

"Expenditure on Parliamentary Printing for the Council was more in line with initial 
estimates. Original budget allocation did not take account of those estimates. 
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I APPENDIX D I 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION AS AT 30 JUNE 1991 

General Stores on Hand 

As at 30 June 1991 the Papers Office had the following stores on hand which were 

valued at cost: 

Creditors 

Members letterhead paper 

Members envelopes 

$32,844 

$18,346 

As at 30 June 1991, the Department had outstanding employee benefits including: 

Annual Leave 

Long Service Leave 
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$58,733 

$318,219 



I APPENDIX EI 

NON-CURRENT PHYSICAL ASSETS 

Black Rod 

Furniture and Fittings 

Includes desks, credenzas, filing cabinets, chairs, refrigerators, hall 
stands, bookcases, billiard table, wardrobes, works of art, safes, desk 
lamps and crockery. 

Office Equipment 

Photocopier, typewriters, television set, video recorder etc. 

Communications 

Telephones, facsimile machines, audio systems, etc. 

Motor Vehicles 

One Ministerial motor vehicle. 
Two SES motor vehicles. 

Word Processing and Computer Equipment 

Xerox, IBM compatible and Apple Macintosh machines. 
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I APPENDIX F I 

SELECTED STATISTICS RELATING TO THE SITIINGS OF THE LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 

(1988-89) 1989-90 1990-91 

Number of days House met (31) (42) 48 

Number of hours House met (278.54) (363.56) 366.32 

Average number of hours per sitting (9.00) (8.40) 7.38 

Bills dealt with-

Initiated in L.c. (7) (29) 29 

Initiated in L.A. (85) (62) 94 

Passed without amendment (48) (36) 50 

Passed with amendments (40) (44) 49 

Defeated (1) (1) 9 

Lapsed (9) (0) 0 

Withdrawn (0) (3) 3 

Ruled out of Order (0) (1) 1 

Sets of amendments circulated (60) (72) 74 

Questions on notice processed (106) (379) 651 

Petitions tabled (19) (23) 28 

Papers tabled -

Annual reports (204) (346) 564 

Statutory Rules (including attachments) (1556) (658) 601 

Planning schemes/amendments (488) (846) 746 

Proclama tions (82) (75) 75 

Other (including special reports, 
Parliamentary Committee reports, etc) (111) (123) 115 

NOTES: The above statistics are intended to give some indication of the Department's 
workload in the area of "House" acti vities. 
For example -

• Considerable effort is expended on the processing of questions on notice - all of 
which entails work on the part of several staff members. 

• A great amount of time is also devoted to the preparation of documentation to 
facilitate the tabling of papers. 
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I APPENDIX G I 

199(}'91 STATISTICS RELATING TO COMMITTEES ADMINISTERED BY THE 
DEPARTMENT OF THE LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 

Natural Public Bodies Social 
Resources and Review Development 
Environment Committee Committee 
Committee 

Number of delibera tive 
meetings -

• Full committee 7 19 12 
• Sub-committees 10 14 14 

Number of public hearings -

• Full committee 4 
• Sub-committees 5 10 

Number of visits/inspections -

• Full committee 1 
• Sub-committees 2 1 4 

Number of reports presented 2 1 

Number of discussion papers 1 
produced 
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